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Jacksonville Waterways Commission

Don Redman, Chair

JACKSONVILLE WATERWAYS COMMISSION
Wednesday, December 15, 2013
City Council Chamber
9:00 a.m.

The monthly meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission was called to order at 9:04 A.M. on Wednesday, December 15, 2013, in the City Council Chamber by the Chairman, Council Member Don Redman.

In attendance:  Council Members Don Redman (Chair), John Crescimbeni; Council Member Lori Boyer (Vice Chair) was excused; Commissioners Gary L. Anderson, Lane T. Burnett, Edward J. Fleming, Jr., John Godfrey, Ralph C. Hodges, Scott Shine, Stephen Swann, Penny Thompson; State Representative Lake Ray and Commissioner Raymond S. Pringle, Jr., were excused; Geoffrey Sample, St. Johns River Water Management District; Lisa Rinaman, St. Johns Riverkeeper; James Richardson, Environmental Protection  Board; Betsey Deuerling, Environmental Engineer/Scientist; Mark Middlebrook, St. Johns River Alliance; Captain Mike Getchell, Jacksonville Marine Transportation Exchange; Lt.  j.g. Shane Alexander, United States Coast Guard; Tera Meeks, Chief, Water Management Programming; Brian Burket, Parks & Recreation Department; Jody McDaniel, Planning & Development Department; Susan Stewart, Duval Legislative Delegation; John Nooney, Recreational Fishing Alliance; Chris Koek, Mayport Middle School; Courtney Hackney, University of North Florida; Marilyn Allen, Legislative Services Division; Yvonne Mitchell, John J. Jackson, Council Research Division.
The Commissioners voted to approve the minutes for the November 13, 2013 meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission.
Florida Inland Navigation District Commissioner (Duval) Aaron Bowman brought the Commission up to date on a number of FIND matters and concerns.  In the application process for the FIND grant process, Captain Bowman explained how projects that are submitted are graded and scored.  He reported that all of the 13 projects that Duval County had most recently submitted were scored as qualified and approved.  The Ortega Channel Markers got the highest score (and the 7th highest score in the state).  The project’s prospects were enhanced owing to its improving access to our waterways and promoting safety.
Captain Bowman reported that Duval County left $500,000 on the table, that we did not take full advantage of FIND funding available.  For the New Year, $1.2 - $1.4 million dollars are available.  He indicated his hope that the Commission would submit a master plan.  FIND would be able to match 50% of the costs of a master plan, and that amount would not be a part of the County’s annual allotment of FIND funding.  Captain Bowman commented on the 2012 Derelict Vessel Removal grants, noting that FIND would be able to provide 75% of the costs for the removal of derelict vessels, up to an amount not to exceed $30,000.
Captain Bowman announced that the Florida Inland Navigation District would be conducting its March 2014 board meeting in Duval County.

Commissioner Ralph Hodges said that it was his understanding that the Jacksonville Waterways Commission had actually come up with a master plan, approved it and applied to FIND for funding for the plan’s costs.  Brian Burket, Parks & Recreation Department, indicated that the Commissioner was correct.  (Mr. Burket is taking over the FIND work for the City that had previously been done by Jody McDaniel).  Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston reported that the Commission had, in fact, a subcommittee that had been devising a master plan.  Commissioner Gary Anderson, a member of that subcommittee, explained what the subcommittee had done and what remained unfinished was coming up with the scope of what our actual objectives were.  The Commissioner indicated that he expected to conduct another subcommittee meeting to work on the specifics of a master plan.
Commissioner Scott Shine asked Council Member John Crescimbeni about the Council’s approval of FIND projects.  Tera Meeks, Chief, Waterfront Management  Programming, noted that the funds appropriated by the City Council for FIND projects were not contingent on a particular fiscal year.  Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston explained the significance and importance of carryover language.
In  answer to a question previously raised by Commissioner Hodges regarding the Ortega River Markers project, Waterways Coordinator and Harbor Master, Captain Jim Suber, explained what the removal of derelict vessels entails.  Part of due process in the removal process involved efforts to identify a vessel’s owner.

In the monthly Status Report on the St. Johns River, Water Quality and Manatees, Dr. Quinton White of Jacksonville University reported that the current river temperature and salinity are normal.  He noted that blue green algae is still around despite the cooler weather and shorter daylight.   Dr. White commented on the dolphin fatalities on the Atlantic Coast that has been in the news of late.  800 dolphin fatalities have been linked to a virus.
Dr. White indicated that there were no manatee fatalities to report for the month of November.  One manatee death, the result of cold stress, was reported on December 4th at Sisters Creek.  Five manatees were spotted in the Ortega Basin, a source of warm water that attracts manatees.   Dr. White reported that a Pilot whale had been beached in the Everglades, that this development had been in the news, and that the cause is unknown.
Commissioner Lane Burnett questioned Dr. White on the status of the oyster dispute and fight between Georgia and Florida.

The Commission next had a PowerPoint presentation on the Coastal Biology Flagship Program at the University at the University of North Florida by Dr. Courtney Hackney.

Commissioner Gary Anderson had invited Dr. Hackney to make his presentation to the Commission.  The biology program is an entry degree program and  the UNF campus has facilities for lab work, research, a greenhouse for research and a seawater system.  Dr. Hackney explained that the education consisted of teaching and research.  Most of the research program is focused on Northeast Florida and draws students from around the country.
Dr. Hackney described the various partnerships collaborative efforts that the program has in areas such as oyster restoration projects.

In her monthly assessment of St. Johns River issues, St. Johns Riverkeeper, Lisa Rinaman, began her remarks by depicting the Central Florida Water Initiative that has been in the news lately as a genuine threat to the St. Johns River.  Orlando and Orange County are running out of their  public water supply and are eying the St. Johns River as an alternative source.  All of the meetings of the St. Johns River Management District that have been held to weigh these issues have been held in Central Florida.  Ms. Rinaman reported that in early January, a workshop would be conducted in Northeast Florida to assess how the St. Johns River would be impacted by the withdrawals.
Ms. Rinaman echoed Dr. Quinton White’s assessment that the continued presence of toxic algae in the St. Johns River continues to be a problem.  She reported that the septic tank phase-out program is not faring well; trading water credits does not fix the problem at hand.  There will be a January meeting to revisit the proposed JaxPort dredging project.  The St. Johns Riverkeeper expressed the appreciation of the organization to 

 Ben Williams of Mandarin and the Fisherman’s Dock Seafood Market (Mandarin) for their generous support for the recent Oyster Roast.  60 bushels of oysters were donated.

In Old Business, Council Member John Crescimbeni noted that three Commissioners, Stephen Swann, Ralph Hodges, and Penny Thompson had recently been re-appointed to new terms on the Commission by a vote of the City Council on the previous evening.
Commissioner Gary Anderson announced that there would be a January meeting of the St. Johns River Issues Subcommittee to discuss BMAP (Basin Management Action Plan) issues, FIND funding projects and the proposed master plan.

In New Business, Commissioner Ralph Hodges noted that the former St. Johns Riverkeeper, Neil Armingeon, had recently been selected as the new Metatanzas Riverkeeper.

In Public Comments, John Nooney commented on recent Florida Times-Union articles on kayaking opportunities.  Mr. Nooney felt that there is less and less access to the St. Johns River.  He lamented that he was not informed of a recent meeting concerning prospects for Exchange Club Island and wondered if the meeting had been publicly noticed.  Commissioner Ralph Hodges noted that there were numerous citizens at the meeting, a result, he felt, of adequate public notice.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:22 A.M.
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